Eastern Kentucky University

Staff Council

Minutes

Meeting of November 9, 2004

Call to Order

Chair Laird called the meeting to order on Tuesday, November 9, 2004 at 10:10 a.m. in the Teleconference Room of the Student Services Building.

Members present were:  Crystal Barger, Beverly Burrus, Denise Conner, Don DeLuca, Stephanie King, Lisa Laird, Jey Marks, Bennett Rowe, JoAnn Storie, Carol Thomas, Hossein Vaez and Staff Regent David Williams.  President Glasser also joined the meeting at 11:00 a.m.

Chair Report


Minutes
Chair Laird reported the Minutes of the meeting of October 12, 2004 were approved by email as presented.

Visit by President

Chair Laird reported that President Glasser would be joining us at 11:00 a.m. to provide an overview of current campus happenings and to allow us to list some of our concerns that have been voiced by our constituents.

Standing Committee Reports


Issues and Benefits Committee

Chair Hossein Vaez reported the committee had met and discussed the following concerns:  (1) The committee will be having further discussions regarding half/price tickets for staff for football and basketball individual games.  (2) The committee has agreed to have their meetings the first Wednesday of every month to encourage staff members to attend.  (3) Chair Vaez clarified that in the sister institution report regarding vacation and holidays, it had been determined that Morehead actually had 21 holidays rather than 19.  (4) The committee would continue to research Eastern’s Women and Minority internship which is currently offered to women and minority who are faculty and staff.  The Committee is suggesting that this internship excludes every staff member who is not in those two categories.  The Committee is suggesting that the internship should give preference to women and minority and at the same time consider other eligible staffs.  For example, if there are 10 available internships, the Committee suggested that eight should be given to women and minorities and the other two be open to other qualified staff.  (5) The committee would like to have posted on Eastern’s web site a range of salaries for the various classifications.  Don DeLuca responded that currently Human Resources was preparing to review various categories and further studies needed to be completed and taken to the Board of Regents for approval before a range could be listed.  (6) Chair Vaez reported that the question regarding health insurance for children up to the age of 25 for staff still had not been decided.  (7) Chair Vaez also reported that the cost of health insurance could possibly increase next year by 10.9%.

Elections and Credentials Committee

Chair Jey Marks reported that everything was ready for the upcoming elections.  An updated database was being completed this week, which would help in the election process.  Staff Regent David Williams suggested that in the future we should allow more time for the nomination process.  Chair Marks indicated this had been discussed in the Executive Council and would be done in the future.

Staff Recognition and Professional Development

Chair Don DeLuca reported the committee had met in October and discussed several issues as follows:  (1) Personal days and the possibility of changing sick time to personal time.  This will require further study as to costs involved and the impact it could have on donations to the sick bank.  (2) A perfect attendance award, which could be awarded at the Service Recognition Luncheon.  (3) Human Resources is currently doing software testing and development, which will improve services.  (4) The committee is also interested in pursuing career counseling and wellness access for staff members.

Chair DeLuca also reported the committee had developed initiatives for 2005 to include finding ways to reward high performance as there is not a performance factor in our yearly salary adjustments, developing a program for career consultants or mentors on campus for staff, and a career development plan for staff.  The committee will be working with Human Resources in providing these services for staff members.

Executive Committee

The Executive Committee met to discuss Article IV of the Staff Council Bylaws to include a new section, which would provide a means of having a council member elected if no one was nominated for an area in the original time frame.  A new Section 3, Election Vacancies, was drafted and approved by the Council and is attached and is a part of these Minutes. 

Discussions also included the issues, which would be brought before the President at our November meeting.  Issues to be brought should include:  (1) our vacation and holiday report was being sent to the University Benefits Committee.  (2) Our vacations and holidays are below our sister institutions and we would like for the President to consider one or two floating holidays and the day before Thanksgiving.  (3) We would like representation on the committee developing the staff handbook.  (4) We would like the entire Staff Council utilized on University committees, not just the Chair.  (5) Although the gift of time the President has given in the past has been greatly appreciated, it would be more beneficial to staff if they could have prior notification for travel plans.  (6) We would like reaffirmation of President Glasser’s vision of the Staff Council’s mission and vision.

Special Guest
President Glasser joined us for the last part of our meeting to provide an update on the affairs of the University.  

Primary concerns are the facts that the state has yet to pass a budget and our state support has eroded over the last several years, while we have seen an increase in the number of students we support.  Our new regents feel there are efficiencies to be found in our budget, but President Glasser assured us that she feels the university budget is “lean and mean.”  She indicated 70 percent of our fixed costs are personnel costs, which she does not want to reduce.  Currently there is still a three-month freeze on hiring when positions are vacated allowing some savings.  She is trying very hard to prevent layoffs and position cuttings, which some of our sister institutions are doing.

President Glasser also discussed several items of interest which she hoped some could attend including:


*The upcoming dedication of the Veterans’ Memorial on campus


*Eastern’s last home football game – EKU employee game


*The International Banquet

She also would like to ask the faculty and staff of the University to support our local United Way Campaign which helps those in need in Madison County.

She told us of the upcoming $50 million dollar capital campaign that Eastern has begun which will require her to travel extensively.

In conclusion, President Glasser shared the information that the parking consultant was completing his recommendations concerning parking on campus, which she hopes to have before Thanksgiving.

The Council shared with the President information regarding our vacation and holiday survey, which will be shared with the University Benefits Committee.  We also discussed our hope that she would consider the possibility of adding floating holidays and/or the day before Thanksgiving to the University holiday schedule.

A concern was expressed that the Council wanted to have representation during the processes of developing policies and procedures affecting staff rather than being informed only after policies have been approved.

The Staff Council questioned the President as to how she envisioned the Council’s role within the University and how she felt the Council could be the most effective.  She indicated the Council was not a bargaining unit nor was it governing board, as are the Faculty Senate and the Student Government Association.  However, she indicated she does feel the Council is important and effective by providing input and updates to the President and by being a means of communication to the staff of the University.

The Council did respond by indicating we were aware that we were not a bargaining unit.  Mr. Williams also emphasized to the President that the Council’s focus was not just concerning compensation and benefits, but was interested in many areas of benefit to the staff such as staff recognition for outstanding services and to be used as a means of providing another method of communication between the administration and staff of the University.

Adjournment

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 12:21 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Beverly G. Burrus

Secretary/Treasurer

DRAFT – This would be a new section 3 requiring the current sections 3, 4, 5 and 6 to be changed to 4, 5, 6 and 7.

ARTICLE IV
Section 3.  Election Vacancies

A vacancy shall exist if the following event occurs:  No valid nomination form is submitted for an open area.

Election vacancies may be filled by one of the following methods:

1. Holding a special election from within the area with the vacancy following guidelines of the original election process.

2. If no valid nomination is received by this method, the Staff Council can appoint a staff representative from any eligible staff member of the University, not necessarily from the area to be represented.

Approved November 9, 2004
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